TAKING ISSUE

The Mental Health Crisis That Wasn't

A few weeks after September 11, 2001, the New York City Commissioner of Health and Mental Hygiene told Congress, "We face the possibility of a sharp increase in chronic and disabling mental health problems." Today, with two anniversaries of the terrorist attacks behind us, it is clear that the predicted epidemic of posttraumatic psychopathology did not occur.

Some small fraction of New Yorkers surely developed clinically significant reactions requiring care. Yet the broad surveys conducted by various research teams were not sensitive enough to tell us how many. They basically documented that hundreds of thousands of people had "symptoms," such as trouble sleeping, poor concentration, and bad memories. As psychiatrists Carol North and Betty Pfefferbaum soberly pointed out, "labeling such psychological effects as 'symptoms' unnecessarily implies pathology; language such as 'reactions' or 'responses' might better describe the normative, expected response to extraordinary upsetting events."

Utilization surveys showed negligible increases in visits to clinicians. Comparing the first three quarters of 2001 with the fourth, the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration noted "relatively few significant changes" (including some small declines) in the use of mental health and drug treatment services and in the prevalence of mental disorders or distress in the general population or among persons with a history of problems. Seasonal effects were ruled out by comparing similar time frames from 2000. In addition, the events of September 11 had a minimal effect on the dispensing of antianxiety medications, sedatives, and antidepressants in New York City, according to data collected by pharmaceutical industry analysts.

Two studies in this issue of *Psychiatric Services* confirm that the population-wide psychiatric impact of September 11 was modest. In a study by Robert A. Rosenheck, M.D., and Alan Fontana, Ph.D., veterans who were admitted to specialized intensive programs for posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD) after September 11 were less symptomatic than those who were admitted before the attacks. Most intriguing, these veterans actually showed greater improvement. Ellen M. Weissman, M.D., M.P.H., and her colleagues present complementary findings based on data from New York and New Jersey facilities of the Department of Veterans Affairs. They found increases of less than 2 percent in the total number of outpatients treated for PTSD in the three months after September 11, and no new cases of PTSD.

New York City residents affirmed the general human response to crisis: reliance on traditional social institutions of community, family, and faith. Mental health professionals sorely underestimated their fortitude.—Sally L. Satel, M.D., Oasis Drug Treatment Clinic, Washington, D.C.

Psychiatric Services was established in 1950 by Daniel Blain, M.D. It is published monthly by the American Psychiatric Association for mental health professionals and others concerned with treatment and services for persons with mental illnesses and mental disabilities, in keeping with APA's objectives to improve care and treatment, to promote research and professional education in psychiatric and related fields, and to advance the standards of all psychiatric services and facilities.

Editor

John A. Talbott, M.D.

Editorial Board

Carol A. Bernstein, M.D.
Lisa B. Dixon, M.D., M.P.H.
Benjamin G. Druss, M.D., M.P.H.
Peter S. Jensen, M.D.
H. Richard Lamb, M.D.
Stephen R. Marder, M.D.
Betty Pfefferbaum, M.D., J.D.
Robert A. Rosenheck, M.D.
Pedro Ruiz, M.D.
Steven S. Sharfstein, M.D.
Greer Sullivan, M.D., M.S.P.H.
Peter Weiden, M.D.

Interdisciplinary Advisory Board

Richard Birkel, Ph.D. Michael M. Faenza, M.S.S.W. Thomas W. Hester, M.D.

Book Review Editor

Jeffrey L. Geller, M.D., M.P.H.

Contributing Editors

Ian E. Alger, M.D., Multimedia Reviews
Paul S. Appelbaum, M.D., Law & Psychiatry
Francine Cournos, M.D., Frontline Reports
Joshua Freedman, M.D., Clinical Computing
Jeffrey L. Geller, M.D., M.P.H., Personal
Accounts

William M. Glazer, M.D., *Best Practices* Marcia Kraft Goin, M.D., Ph.D., *Practical Psychotherapy*

Howard H. Goldman, M.D., Ph.D., and Colette Croze, M.S.W., *State Mental Health Policy*

Marion Z. Goldstein, M.D., *Practical Geriatrics*

Charles Huffine, M.D., Child & Adolescent Psychiatry

Douglas H. Hughes, M.D., *Emergency Psychiatry*

Alex Kopelowicz, M.D., and Robert Paul Liberman, M.D., *Rebab Rounds* Harold Alan Pincus, M.D., and Terri L. Tanielian, M.A., *Datapoints* James E. Sabin, M.D., *Managed Care* Sally L. Satel, M.D., *Alcobol & Drug Abuse* Steven S. Sharfstein, M.D., *Economic Grand Rounds*

George M. Simpson, M.D., *Psychopharm-acology*

Editorial Consultants

Charles L. Bowden, M.D. Robert E. Drake, M.D., Ph.D. Wayne Fenton, M.D. Theodore W. Lorei, M.S.W. John C. Markowitz, M.D. M. Susan Ridgely, J.D. Kimberly A. Yonkers, M.D.

Editorial Staff

Constance Grant Gartner, Managing Editor Deborah Christie-Smith, Assistant Managing Editor

Christine Hamel, *Associate Editor* Wendy Lieberman Taylor, *Production Manager*

Deborah Christian, *Editorial Assistant* Gionne A. Johnson, *Editorial Assistant*

American Psychiatric Association

Marcia Kraft Goin, M.D., Ph.D., President
Michelle B. Riba, M.D., M.S., President-Elect
Pedro Ruiz, M.D., Vice-President
Steven S. Sharfstein, M.D., Vice-President
Nada L. Stotland, M.D., M.P.H., Secretary
Carol A. Bernstein, M.D., Treasurer
Prakash N. Desai, M.D., Speaker, APA Assembly
James H. Scully, M.D., Medical Director